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Heritage Commission Meeting Minutes 

Londonderry, New Hampshire 
December 16, 2015 

 
In attendance: Chairman Commissioner Arthur Rugg, Commissioners Tom Bianchi, David 

Colglazier, Sue Joudrey, Martin Srugis; Alternate Commissioners Janet Cichocki, Roger Fillio and 
Noreen Villalona; GIS Manager/Planner John Vogl; Town Council Ex-officio Jim Butler; Sexton Kent 
Allen: and citizens Ann Chiampa, Deb Paul, Kathy Wagner and Steve Young.  

Absent: Vice-Chairman Commissioner Pauline Caron. 
Chairman Arthur Rugg called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM in the Sunnycrest meeting room of 

the Town Hall. This is a postponed meeting from November 19th. 
Chairman Rugg appointed Alternate Cichocki to vote for Vice-Chair Caron. 
 Commissioners Srugis moved and Bianchi seconded a motion to approve the minutes for the 

September 24th meeting as corrected. The motion carried: 7-0-0.  
 A presentation was made by Mark Fougere, Fougere Planning & Development, Inc., Milford, 

NH; Dennis Mires, The Architects, Manchester, NH and Jeffrey Merritt, Project Manager, Keach-
Nordstrom Associates, Inc., Bedford, NH for the project known as The Residences at MacGregor Cut, 
located at 30 Stonehenge Road and 113 Hardy Road, map 12, lots 120 & 131. 

Mr. Fougere described the development as being 12, 24 unit buildings on 63 acres. The units will 
be built in three phases. They will spread down the hillside on their site. The land drops 35 feet from 
top to bottom, so some buildings will have more than three floors due to the slope. All will have 
elevator access and ADA units in each structure. There will be a mixture of one and two bedroom 
styles. The units will sit back more than 50 feet from the road and property edges. Mr. Fougere said 
that there would be 80% open space on the property. 

Dennis Mires said that each structure will have vinyl clapboards at the bottom levels. Further up 
the sides, there will be vinyl shingles.  Some shingles will be used for decorative bands to breakup the 
sides. Trim boards will be Azek. The windows are two over one lights. Entrance doors have a small 
pitched roof portico over each one. The doors have glass in them and there are glass surrounds. Decks 
have fixed rails, even at ground level. Their surface is a synthetic deck material. The siding will be of 
two complimenting shades. There will be three sets of paired colors. Each cluster of four structures 
will have the same color group.  

There will be a uniform slate color architectural roof shingles. There is some variation in the 
thickness and shading of the shingles to provide some depth in a small area. This is called a Harvard 
mix for this particular style. Mr. Mires displayed samples of the roof shingles and color swatches for 
the siding types. He also had siding samples.  

The Common Building will have a cultured stone base with clapboards above and a cap of vinyl 
shingles. The roof materials will be the same as the rest of the complex. 

Alternate Commissioner Fillio asked about the stone walls near some buildings. Mr. Merritt said 
that these were structural landscape walls. 

Commissioner Joudrey asked about the wall content. Mr. Merritt said that these were new walls 
and would not use the stone wall materials from the site. 

Ms. Joudrey asked about the sign. Mr. Merritt said that the sign was going to have a pole light 
nearby to shine on it. 

Ms. Joudrey said that she liked the idea of there just being one color scheme. Chairman Rugg 
said that people could express their preference. 
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Commissioner Srugis said that he liked the mix of colors so that it would not look so massive. He 
said that he was concerned about the traffic pattern with the single entrance on Stonehenge and the mix 
of school children and adults going to work at about the same time. Chairman Rugg said that the traffic 
situation would be dealt with by Design Review and Planning Board. Mr. Srugis said that he liked the 
rest of it with the roof lines and the colors. 

Deb Paul asked about the landscaping not being on the elevation plans. Mr. Fougere said that 
there is a separate landscaping plan. She asked about putting shutters on the building.  

Ms. Paul said that there were concerns on her part about the traffic at the entrance and in the 
development. She was concerned about large vehicles in the development. Mr. Merritt said that the 
entrance is 28 feet wide. Also, they run vehicles through the plans to make sure that there are turning 
spots and that they can travel freely. Chairman Rugg said that the traffic concerns were being 
discussed as part of the Design Review work done with the Town staff. Ms. Paul said that she 
understood that, but wanted to make sure that her concerns were known. 

Ms. Paul was concerned about the lighting. Mr. Merritt explained the location and type of 
fixtures that will be used. 

Commissioner Bianchi asked about the stone walls on the property to be removed. Mr. Merritt 
said that there was about 1,100 feet of wall to be removed. Mr. Merritt said that the new walls would 
be purpose built and not use old stonewall materials.  

Mr. Bianchi asked about the ADA parking spots. Chairman Rugg said that the spots on the 
drawings were not final and that they would ask for them to be put near building entrances. 

Mr. Bianchi asked about the inclusion of  purple lilacs. Mr. Merritt said that there were a number 
of them in the landscape plan. He noted where they were located on the plan. 

Deb Paul asked about the trash dumpster. Mr. Merritt said that there was a trash compactor at the 
rear of the parcel. People would have keys to dump their trash in the compactor. 

Alternate Commissioner Villalona asked about shutters on the windows to make it look less 
institutional. Mr. Mires said that he does not recommend shutters and/or window boxes as they become 
maintenance issues. He said that there are different window sizes and shutters would not look well 
because in many cases they would not be large enough to be functional. 

Councilor Butler suggested that they look into a possible recycling building to take care of the 
trash situation. He did not want to see trash out of control and scattered on the grounds. 

Mr. Butler though that it looks a little institutional and that some changes to roof lines could be 
made to make it look more like a village. Chairman Rugg suggested that the applicant could look at the 
Londonderry Look Book for ideas. 

Planner Vogl asked about the small structure by the entrance. He was told that it is a school bus 
depot for students. 

Commissioner Colglazier said that with 1,100 feet of stone walls to be removed, some of it could 
be used by buildings 7 & 8. There are several long runs that could be established near those structures 
and that the walls would provide some scenic value for the residents. 

 Ann Chiampa thanked the developer for correcting the name to MacGregor Cut. She asked about 
having 4 over 1 windows to have more of a colonial look. They said that they would consider that. Ms. 
Chiampa also asked about lowering the color separation on the 4 floor sides. They said that they would 
consider that. 

Councilor Butler asked about satellite dishes. Mr. Merrit said that they were not allowed. Mr. 
Butler asked about where school children would wait. Mr. Merrit said that there was a small building 
by the entrance. Mr. Butler asked about the type of fence arrangement at the back of the property 
where the rip-rap slope is. Mr. Merritt said that there is a guard rail at the pavement edge and then a 6-
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foot-high chain-link fence to keep people from going down the embankment. 
Mr. Butler asked about storage for the units. Mr. Mires said that there was a small storage area in 

each building next to the elevator. This is a rental space for tenants. Mr. Butler stressed the need to 
consider storage, otherwise he said that the extra stuff will be left outside. 

Chairman Rugg asked about the extent of the vegetation that will remain from the original site 
landscape. Mr. Merritt said that the original plant materials will be left in large areas. Mr. Fougere said 
that the plan was for 80% open space. Mr. Fougere said that a large area of the original landscape 
would remain. 

Commissioner Srugis asked about the building at the bus stop. Mr. Merritt said that the building 
is about 10 by 15 feet. Mr. Srugis said that there should be plenty of space for school children to stand 
that would not block or impinge upon traffic flow. 

Mr. Fougere said that they would consider the information provided and come back next month. 
A presentation was made by Raymond Shea, Project Manager, Sanford Surveying and 

Engineering, Bedford, NH. The application is for Planeview Drive Self-Storage, Planeview Road, map 
4, lot 13-4. The lot is about 9 acres and the applicant wants to install three rows of double sided self 
storage units for a total of 21,000 square feet. About 5 acres of the land can be used for the storage 
facilities. The rest of the land is used for wetlands mitigation. The buildings are 30 feet wide and in 
three lengths of 220 feet and over to make the 21,000 square foot total. 

Commissioner Colglazier asked about the lighting. Mr. Shea brought out a lighting plan drawing 
to show the light levels. 

Mr. Shea said that there are two parking areas that will have pole lighting. There will be 
additional lighting fixtures on each building. 

Councilor Butler asked about security. Mr. Shea said that there would be some cameras. There 
will be fencing all around the perimeter. There will be an office that is open from early morning to 
about 4:30 PM. There will be a secure gate with owner access by some security device. 

Alternate Commissioner Villalona asked about the type of lighting with regards to how they are 
turned on and off. Mr. Shea did not know the answer at this time. He suspected that they would not be 
on all the time. 

Commissioner Bianchi asked about the color. Mr. Shea said that the sides were light gray and the 
doors were green. 

Commissioner Srugis liked the plans. 
Commissioner Joudrey asked about the signage. Mr. Shea said that there was one sign that was 4 

x 8 feet on posts, but he did not have all the details. 
Alternate Commissioner Fillio asked about the relationship to the rail trail. Mr. Shea said that it 

was about ten feet above the trail elevation. Mr. Shea said that there would be some screening along 
that side, even though the trail was lower. 

Chairman Rugg said that the signage and finished lighting plans can be transmitted to John Vogl 
for distribution to the Commission. 

A presentation was made by Eric Brown, Principal/Partner, Prelwitz Chilinski Associates, 
Cambridge, MA. Mr. Brown provided some drawings of the facades and lighting plans  for the Market 
Basket expansion project. 

Mr. Brown said that the roof line and façade for Annie’s was changed at the request of the 
owners – Jackie & Bill Bannister, who are present – to emphasize a brand that they have. The roof 
edge is now arched at the front. Mr. Brown endorsed this change since it now gives them a peaked roof, 
arched and then a flat roof along the several store fronts. 

The Commission liked the new look.  
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Councilor Butler asked about the details for materials on the façade surfaces. Mr. Brown 
explained what they were and why they liked them. Mostly it was a matter of durability with exposure 
to water at the building bases and the prevention of damage from snow shoveling and removal. 

Mr. Brown passed out drawings of the lighting plans and the associated facades. He also, had cut 
sheets for the types of fixtures. There are mostly LED (light emitting diode) down lights for the various 
types of walls, canopies and entrances. The Olympia store does have a LED strip to illuminate part of 
the building cornice. Otherwise, there are just six different fixture styles for all of the buildings’ 
exterior surfaces and walkways.  

Commissioner Colglazier asked about light spilling out from the upward facing fixtures at the 
liquor store. Mr. Brown said that the fixtures were placed close enough to the decorative beams that 
the light is directed upward only. 

Alternate Commissioner Villalona asked about the signs for the liquor store. Mr. Brown said that 
the signs were only illustrative and that the signs would be brought to the Commission for specific 
approval by others. 

Commissioner Bianchi asked about the lights for the Olympia store. Mr. Brown said that the 
cornice lights were very small and imbedded to illuminate the cornice only. 

Alternate Commissioner Fillio asked if the lights were there to illuminate the individual stores as 
opposed to lighting the whole complex. Mr. Brown agreed, that the lights were to bring out the 
individuality of each store. 

The Commission approved of the lighting and façade plans. 
Chairman Rugg said that there was a warrant article for $300,000 for work on the Common. He 

said that this was just a placeholder. It was not clear what amount might actually be available. Mr. 
Rugg was looking for input about some suggestion that were made for granite curbing, sidewalks, 
period lighting, electrical system and drainage. Mr. Rugg did not think that the curbing, sidewalks or 
period lighting would work for a warrant article. Anyway, he would like to have input from the 
Commission about their thoughts for the future of the Common. 

Alternate Commissioner Fillio said that he did not see using granite curbing when there is plenty 
of stone available to keep people from driving onto grassed areas. He also thought that the electrical 
system should work properly. If you have something it should work well before expanding into other 
areas. 

Commissioner Srugis suggested that the Master Plan had an emphasis on this area being the 
center of town. Mr. Srugis thought that it should be dressed up to look nice by having granite curbing, 
and sidewalks. He did not see a need for drainage since he did not see flooding that often. 

Commissioner Bianchi was concerned about the puddle that sometimes happens in front of the 
band stand. He wants to upgrade the electricity and improve the looks with curbing and sidewalks. 

Kathy Wagner said that she would like to see the Common remain as a simple Common. The 
electricity and the lighting could could be improved. She would rather like to see a sidewalk extended 
down Pillsbury. Ms Wagner would like to see the drainage improved and have better large scale 
lighting for the whole area. She would also like to see improvements in the bandstand. Generally, she 
would like to see basic services and facilities improved before adding curbing and sidewalks. 

Steve Young said that he would like to se improved drainage in the bandstand area. It has been a 
long term problem. Some events have been cancelled because the ground is so poorly drained. 

Ann Chiampa was curious about documenting the trees on the Common and where there may be 
elms. 

Alternate Commissioner Villalona suggested that they might be able to put down some plastic 
textile used for water drainage in lieu of a larger project for drainage. She also wanted to improve the 



DRAFT 

5 

landscaping on the Common. Ms Villalona thought that the current landscaping is rather uninspiring. 
Councilor Butler was not in total favor with the Master Plan with regards to its treatment for this 

area. He suggested that some re-grading of the road could improve the corner for traffic. Mr. Butler is 
in favor of improved drainage, better electrical system and better landscaping. He also thought that a 
skating rink area could be put in the new area behind the stone wall. At that location it could be re-
installed every year and would not be in the way versus as a location on the center of the Common. 

Commissioner Colglazier suggested that it would be a good idea to document what you have at 
the Common location. This would include knowing elevations and earth types with dimensions. This 
could be done by a surveyor. They would measure the property to create a site plan and draw in the 
elevations taken from a grid of locations that they measure. Soil type and depths could be appended to 
a drawing. That document then becomes the planning aid for a landscape architect to deal with the 
moisture retention in some important areas. 

Mr. Colglazier also said that lighting fixtures can be put in trees to illuminate the grounds for the 
safe passage of citizens as they attend evening functions. If that did not work out, then general site 
lighting could be done with utility or basic poles to hold large efficient fixtures fore general ground 
lighting. 

Sexton Allen suggested that there should be some better documentation of the facilities to help 
with planning. He said that many years ago he suggested covering the common with gravel, install a 
number of French drains and then add eight inches of loam. 

Deb Paul said that she was not in favor of the Master Plan for the Common. She said that there 
needs to be some crosswalks on the Mammoth Road and Pillsbury Road sides to have better formal 
access to the Common. Ms Paul said that the small pond could be enlarged to perhaps become a 
natural skating rink. 

The Commission engaged in several simultaneous and different conservations about plans for the 
Common. 

Chairman Rugg said that the warrant article should focus on lighting, drainage and electrical 
system at the Common. 

Sexton Allen said that he has cleaned the forest some. He has created about six good sized piles 
of brush in the woods near the pond and the the Trailways trail. He suggested that any conversations 
should use terms other than “park” to portray a wood land and not a grassed, formal area. 

The Commission engaged in several simultaneous and different conservations about plans for the 
town woodlot or forest. 

Chairman Rugg introduced the issue of electronic signs. He said that a recent Supreme Court 
Case of Reed v. Town of Gilbert said that you can not regulate the message of the sign because that is 
freedom of speech. Signs can be regulated, but a particular type can not be differentiated from another 
in the same group. Mr. Rugg said the for electronic signs the content can be regulated if its flashing 
character is distracting and thusly a safety issue. Mr. Rugg said that the Municipal Association is 
keeping track of these cases. They expect more to come up in the future. 

Chairman announced that Commissioner Colglazier had received an Excellence Award from the 
New England Museum Association at their annual meeting.  

Chairman Rugg said that the Town’s sign regulations will be changing as the Planning Board 
revises the zoning by-laws. 

Commissioner Colglazier said that for several years from at least 2003 to 2010, the Town 
Manager had provided some small gifts to volunteers as a recognition for their efforts. Mr. Colglazier 
said that he was instituting the practice again. He handed out packets of lollypops to the Commission 
members. These Sees Company lollypops are in latte, butterscotch, chocolate and vanilla flavors. Mr. 



DRAFT 

6 

Colglazier said thanks for your efforts. 
Chairman Rugg said that they need to take a quick look at a stonewall situation on Quentin Road. 

Planner Vogl displayed a drawing of the site plan for this lot at the corner of Quentin and High Range 
Roads. After a brief description it was deemed that the stone wall materials could be spread out in a 
wall near the entrance to the property. 
 Commissioners Joudrey moved and Bianchi seconded a motion to adjourn. The motion passed 7-
0-0 at 9:58 PM 

 
David Lee Colglazier, 
Secretary 
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